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February 8, 2021 
 
 
 
To Whom This May Concern: 
 
My name is Ryan Buchalski and I serve as President of UAW Local 598.  Our Local Union 
represents over 5,000+ members employed at the General Motors Assembly plant in Flint, 
Michigan.   
 
In 2018, we set forth a mission to commemorate UAW Local 598 in the form of a mural 
that would depict historical events and past notable �igures.  Through months of research 
and conversations, we were introduced to Joe Hipkins.  After we began working with Mr. 
Hipkins, we quickly realized that he was not only quali�ied, but his professionalism and 
talent exceeded our expectations.  When the project was completed, we had exactly what 
we envisioned and more!  We proudly presented the beautiful art mural to the 
membership, which included archived photographs, further preserving its authenticity.   
 
Local 598 had the pleasure of working with Mr. Hipkins and would do so again if the right 
project came up.  Mr. Hipkins is a great listener and pays very close attention to details.  
He aims to please.  He is reliable, courteous, and cooperative.  I would personally 
recommend Joe Hipkins and put his skills to work whatever the job may be.   
 
Please feel free to contact me for any questions, it would be my pleasure to discuss more 
details.  You may be able reach me at my of�ice (810) 238-4605 or by e-mail, 
rbuchalski@gmail.com. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Ryan Buchalski 
President 
UAW Local 598 

 
 

 
 
 
  

Email: rbuchalski@gmail.com
Phone: (810) 238-4605
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May 18, 2021 
 
 
To Whom It May Concern: 
 
It is with enthusiasm that I write this letter in support of Joseph Hipkins’ application. I met Joe 
while he was studying for his Bachelor of Fine Arts degree at the University of Michigan-Flint. At 
the time, Administrative Information Management Services (AIMS) reported to me and Joe was 
working for AIMS as an intern. Hired to manage the campus digital signage system, Joe’s 
responsibilities included working with units to assess their marketing and design needs. 
 
Being creative is the ability to think differently and effectively to present something or find a 
solution to a problem. There came a time during Joe’s internship, when I found myself in need of 
someone with creative abilities that could help me find a solution. One of our busiest buildings on 
campus was undergoing extensive remodeling. As the building would not close while under 
renovation, having appropriate signage was essential. Following several conversations with Joe, 
he designed a wayfinding system using a series of 33” by 86” custom retractable banners to safely 
guide occupants around obstructed areas. The banners not only provided clear and concise 
instructions, they looked great!  
 
Joe Hipkins possesses the skills required to be successful in a creative industry. He has the ability 
to create and showcase unique and innovative products; he effectively articulates concepts and 
ideas; he knows how to collaborate; he is rational, disciplined, and open-minded; he is tech savvy; 
and he is passionate about his work.  
 
For these reasons, I heartily endorse Joseph Hipkins as a candidate deserving of your 
consideration.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Mary Jo Sekelsky, Ed.D. 
Executive Director 
Office of Alumni Relations 
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